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I. INTRODUCTION 

VICTIMS OF CRIME 

Criminals assault, rape, rob, and murder 6 million Americans every year and 
commit arson, burglary, and larceny upon another 29 million. 1 A robber 
strikes every 46 seconds; a car thief, every 19 seconds; a rapist, every 
five minutes; and a murderer, eveIy 21 minutes, according to police 
reports .2 

Increasing numbers of people tell those who conduct social-science surveys 
that they have been victims of violent criminals.3 Between 1973 and 1992, 
total violent crime rose by 24%.4 Indeed, the U.S. Department of Justice 
has estimated that eight out of ten Americans can expect to be victims of 
crime some time in their lives.5 

Recent opinion surveys show that the public believes that crime is now by 
far "the most important" problem facing the country.6 

NEED TO ADDRESS THE RIGHTS OF CRIME VICTIMS 

The U.S. criminal justice system currently pits the criminal against the 
government, but leaves the victim on the sidelines. When political leaders 
and civil servants decide how to reform the criminal justice system, they 
tend to approach issues in too global and too short-run a way. They often 
think in terms of satisfying the voters overall and in the short run. They 
think about how to wisely allocate current budget resources to police, 
courts, and corrections in order to tackle current problems within the 
overall jurisdiction that is theirs. 

But criminals attack actual individuals--not the government as a whole. If 
lawmakers are to enact genuine, deep-seated reform, they must address the 
needs and fears of individual victims and potential victims. If we in this 
society are to fix what is broken, we must reorient the criminal justice 
system. It must focus on making the offender redress the victim's 
grievances. It must hold the convicted criminal accountable for what he has 
done to the victim. 



NEED FOR A JUSTICE SYSTEM THAT IS NOT CRISIS-RIDDEN 

The best sort of criminal justice system would be one that is not 
constantly beset with drastic crises and system-wide failures. The best 
sort of criminal justice system would be one that is roughly like the 
economy: a self-equilibrating system that runs more-or-less on its own. 

To go further with the analogy to the economy, just as the market economy 
operates largely on its own to generate prosperity for its participants, so 
the criminal justice system should operate so that its incentives and 
natural dynamics produce justice both for the accused and the victims of 
crime. We need both liberty prese~ed  and justice served.7 

THE SITUATION IN WHICH THE CRIME VICTIM FINDS HIMSELF 

Because we live in a society where the people are suspicious of political 
power and where political institutions have been designed to check and 
constrain tyranny, the criminal justice system protects the accused in many 

ways. And this is as it should be. 

But the victim of a crime finds himself or herself in a different 
situation. He or she is like an extra on a movie lot, a supernumerary in a 
crowd scene. True, in most important crimes, there has to be a victim. But 
he or she is merely an item of evidence, to be called upon, examined, and 
then asked to step down. 

Yet the criminal has, after all, injured the victim (not some officer of 
the court) by his or her criminal act.8 The heart and soul of the criminal 
justice system should be effecting justice for the victim by holding the 
convicted offender accountable for his deeds--while not doing an injustice 
to the accused individual who has not been convicted. 

REFORM BASED ON VICTIMS' RIGHTS & CRIMINAL RESPONSIBILITY 

If we reform the criminal justice system by making the engine of the system 
offender restitution--a punitive measure that combines upholding the rights 
and interests of the victim with offender accountability: 

* We will ensure justice and orderly civic life; 

* We will have a reliable compass for directing priorities; 

* We will have a criminal justice system that runs largely on its 
own without systemic breakdowns; 



* We will have improved the physical safety and personal security of 
all Americans and their families. 

In order to provide structure for discussing victims' rights, considering 
where the current problems lie, and what long-term solutions are needed, I 
will first introduce the major systematic reform that I propose: namely 
reorienting the criminal justice system to a theory of punishment called 
punitive restitution. I will tell what punitive restitution is and give 
some of the history of one of its major components, offender restitution. 

Then I will treat a wide array of victims' rights issues and issues of 
implementation of punitive restitution. I will treat them in an order that 
corresponds approximately to the order in which they would come up in the 
course of what might ensue after a crime is committed. 

This is the order in which I will look at the wide array of criminal 
justice issues: 

(a) Issues pertaining to the perpetration of the crime and its 
immediate aftermath, such as police responsiveness and self-defense by the 
victim; 

(b) Issues pertaining to the investigation of the crime; 

(c) Issues pertaining to plea bargaining and prosecution; 

(d) Issues pertaining to sentencing; and 

(e) Issues pertaining to the period after corrections are complete 
or have broken off. 

After looking at the many issues that will come up under these headings, I 
will present a brief account of how offender-restitution works in Japan. 
Then I will sum up and conclude. 

DOING JUSTICE THROUGH PUNITIVE RESTITUTION 

When one person violates the rights of another with malicious intent, that 
person commits a crime. The criminal's victim receives an injury--both a 

physical injury or loss and an injury to the sense of justice and security 
that the victim has enjoyed. Criminal injury must also be recognized as 
different from an accidental injury (a tort). The criminal chooses 
intentionally to do his or her criminal deed. Criminal justice consists in 
restoring the fabric of justice and making the guilty perpetrator repair 
any damage done by his or her intrusion. 



Hence, if a robber or burglar steals, he or she should first of all have to 
restore the stolen goods (if at all possible)--or replace them or pay their 
replacement value (if the goods themselves cannot be returned). 

If an assailant wounds his or her victim, he or she should be have to pay 
the victim's medical costs and compensate him or her for pain and suffering 
including impairments to livelihood. 

On top of this full restitution, which is after all what we attempt to 
achieve in civil cases for damages where no criminal intent is present, the 
criminal should also be penalized as befits the crime. 

This approach to punishment is one of desert and requital, with dispositive 
power resting as much as possible with the victim. It is primarily 
restitutive in character, but it serves the need of victims for retribution 
through its punitive measures and thus may rightly be called punitive 
restitution. 

Punitive restitution should be distinguished from pure restitution, which 
seeks solely to make the victim whole.9 Pure restitution neglects 
p ~ ~ ~ h I n e n t ,  which the criminal deserves for his or her intentional 
wrongdoing. 10 In contrast, punitive restitution seeks (in addition to 
obtaining full restitution) to stigmatize the criminal for his or her 
wrongdoing and to impose (in addition to reparations) a further unpleasant 
burden as a penalty for violating the rights of others. To take an analogy 
from civil law, punitive restitution combines damages plus punitive damages 
with publicly labeling the convict as a criminal. 

Almost all rehabilitation programs have failed to alter criminals' habits 
or bring down recidivism rates. 11 Public enthusiasm for a 
three-strikes-and-you're-out rule shows that the public is dissatisfied 
with a criminal justice system that puts too many habitual criminals on 
parole who then commit new crimes. The existing process of plea bargaining 
appears to the public as a convenience for public prosecutors that makes a 
mockery of holding perpetrators responsible for the actual misdeeds they 
have done. Anyone who has been a crime victim or who knows one learns that 
the criminal justice system further victimizes the victim instead of 
repairing his or her injury. 

Sentencing convicted criminals to compensate their victims is then a 
reparative alternative that is preferable to purely punitive imprisonment 
or lax probation and parole policies. 

HISTORICAL EXPERIENCE WITH RESTITUTION 

Restitution is one of the oldest principles of criminal justice, appearing 
for example, in the Hebrew Bible (where exact restitution is supplemented 



by an additional penalty): 

When anyone, man or woman, wrongs another.. . , that person has 
incurred guilt which demands reparation. He shall confess the sin he 
has committed, make restitution in full with the addition of one 
fifth, and give it to the man to whom compensation is due. (Numbers 
5:6-7)12 

Restitution has a long history as an element in criminal justice and has at 
times been the predominant element. 13 

HISTORICAL TRANSFORMATION OF THE PENAL SYSTEM 

Nonetheless, at other times--in particular in times of state-building-- 
public officials have charged criminals with crimes "against the king's 
peace" or crimes "against the state," instead of crimes against specific 
individuals. Officials have substituted self-serving penalties for 
restitutive penalties that repaired the injury done the victim. For 
example, turn-of-the-century English criminologist William Tallack points 
out that in Europe during the Middle Ages: 

It was chiefly owing to the violent greed of feudal barons and 
medieval ecclesiastical powers that the rights of the injured party 
were gradually infringed upon, and finally to a large extent, 
appropriated by these authorities, who exacted a double vengeance, 
indeed upon the offender, by forfeiting his property to themselves 
instead of to his victim, and then punishing him by the dungeon, the 
torture, the stake or the gibbet. But the original victim of wrong 
was practically ignored. 14 

But it should not be thought that restitution is merely an ancient relic or 
part of an irretrievable past. Indeed the desire of victims for restitution 
keeps the idea of a mainly restitutive system alive and has kept elements 
of restitution in "crimes against the state" systems of criminal justice. 
Moreover Emile Durkheim, the eminent sociologist, contended in his work Of 
the Division of Labor (1893) that while in the past overly punitive systems 
were most numerous, in modem times systems that emphasized restitution 
would predominate. 15 Later we will look at a modem criminal justice system 
(that of postwar Japan) in which offender-restitution is the key component. 

11. POLICE RESPONSIVENESS & SELF-DEFENSE 

In 1989, American were roughly split down the middle in assessing whether 
the police constabulary could protect them from violent crime: 48 percent 



said yes; 50 percent said no. But by 1993, the skeptics predominate, 54 
percent to 45 percent.16 

RAPID RESPONSE 

When you drive through neighborhoods where wealthy people live, you see 
signs indicating that an alarm system protects the premises and sometimes 
stating that triggering the alarm will bring an "armed response" by a 
private patrol. These wealthy people are paying a considerable amount to 
subscribe to a service: Their local alarm is wired to a central office that 
dispatches a private patrol. The average householder is probably not in a 
financial position to install such an alarm system and pay the subscriber 
fees. Indeed the average household probably doesn't have contents that are 
valuable enough to make such expenses worthwhile. 

But the average householder still has a reasonable fear of crime of robbery 
or intrusion. He thinks he ought to get a rapid response to his cry for 
help. If a householder dials 91 1 with a police emergency, he wants to see 
the police at his doorstep soon. 

Many 911 calls report violent-crime emergencies. Yet the U.S. Department of 
Justice reports that in 1991, the police responded within five minutes to 
only 28 percent of them. 17 George Will remarks that gun owners like to say: 
"Call for a cop, call for an ambulance and call for a pizza. See which 
comes first. " 18 

Hence when political journalist Christopher Hitchens writes that police are 
often unresponsive, he does so non-ideologically, on a note of despair: 
"Try calling the cops in the event of an assault on your home or your 
person and you risk being told in so many words that such stuff is beneath 
their attention. " 19 

Nonetheless, criticism of rapid-response policing has been voiced by some 

policy analysts. For example, Ed Kilgore, who specializes in police and 
crime issues and has long been a top aide to various prominent Democrat 
officeholders in the State of Georgia, finds rapid-response policing a 
waste of resources. 

Writing in the Democratic Leadership Council's pre-inaugural policy 
blueprint for the Clinton administration, Kilgore likens rapid response to 
the activity of French and American forces in Indochina. The forces hear a 
report of enemy activity. They rush to the scene, do what they can, and 
rush back to base. Kilgore argues that rapid response does not solve 
crimes.20 He points to a study of experimental police work in Kansas City 
that found that how fast the police got to scene in response to an 



emergency call had no significant effect on the likelihood of making an 
arrest (largely because witnesses waited too long before calling in a 
report).21 Kilgore's alternative is the currently fashionable policy of 
"community policing. "22 What this rather vague policy entails is unclear. 
Probably it means that police should stay close to a given neighborhood and 
do more social work.23 One consequence of devoting scarce resources to 
community policing will be fewer resources concentrated on rapid response. 

But a householder--while he has an interest in seeing crimes solved and in 
societal betterment--also has a separate interest when he makes that 91 1 
call. He has an interest in a reassuring armed response and possibly in 
securing his immediate environment, even if no one apprehends a 
perpetrator. Why not separate off from the work of the public police force, 
armed rapid response to such victim-initiated emergency calls? Such calls 
could be farmed out to private security companies in the way that ambulance 
calls in many places are farmed out to private ambulance se~ices .24 

This plan would still leave response to third-party reports to the public 
police, but the plan could be broadened to include them. 

The private security f m s  could be paid for rapid-response work out of 
monies in existing police budgets, with a probable savings to taxpayers.25 
Supposed victims who turn in false alarms could be fined, in the same way 
that police in many locales fine households whose burglar alarms give false 
alarms. 

Sometimes in an emergency, people will make use of their own weapons, 
rather than turning to security professionals. Perhaps the criminal has cut 
a victim's telephone lines. Perhaps emergency operators do not answer the 
line immediately or the emergency line is busy. Perhaps an operator puts 
the victim on hold because so many other callers are on other lines. 
Perhaps because of an area-wide disaster (earthquake, wind, flooding) or 
civil turmoil (rioting), the emergency telephone system has broken down. 
This happen in Los Angeles during the May 1992 disorders following the 
verdict in the first Rodney King-beating tria1.26 

NO GOVERNMENTAL RESPONSIBILITY AT LAW FOR PROTECTING THE PUBLIC 

In addition to the perils of circumstance that may lead a victim to use a 
weapon in self-defense to disable or ward off a criminal, victims may 
discover that public authorities can say they have no responsibility to 
protect the victim. 

Criminologist Don Kates gives Warren v. District of Columbia as an 
illustrative example.27 In this case, three rape victims sued 
the district government based on the following facts. Two of the victims 
were upstairs when they heard men who had broken in, attacking their 



roommate downstairs. After half an hour, their roommate's screams had 
stopped. The two upstairs thought that the police must now be on the scene, 
since the two had made repeated telephone calls for help. But in reality, 
the police were not there. The roommate downstairs had been beaten into 
silence, and the police had somehow lost track of the u~stairs roommates' - 
requests for emergency aid. The roommates who had been upstairs went 
downstairs. The court's opinion in the case graphically describes what 

happened: "For the next fourteen hours the women were held captive, raped, 
robbed, beaten, forced to commit sexual acts upon each other, and made to 
submit to the sexual demands" of their assailants. 

Having set forth these facts, the District of Columbia's highest court 
absolved the district government and its police, because it is "fundamental 
[in] American law" that the police do not have a legal responsibility to 
provide personal protection to individuals.28 The court's decision in this 
D.C. case was no quirk. Statute law also states the same principle with 
great frequency .29 

The government has performed poorly in actually protecting society from 
criminals and has protected itself by refusing to accept legal 
responsibility for this poor performance. Despite the situation this leaves 
the potential victim of crime in, some maintain that the government should 
ban or sharply curtail the sale of weapons of self-defense like guns. The 
stance of those who would ban guns is, however, as criminologist James Q. 
Wilson put it, "politically absurd": Those who would ban guns are saying, 
in effect, "Your government, having failed to protect your person and your 
property from criminal assault, now intends to deprive you of the 
opportunity to protect yourself. "30 

People use weapons--such as knives and guns--to defend themselves when 
personally faced with attacks by criminals. Sometimes they threaten a 
menacing criminal, sometimes they strike back. Of all weapons, researchers 
have studied the use of firearms most closely. Based on rigorous analysis 
of survey data, Gary Kleck of the School of Criminology and Criminal 
Justice at Florida State University estimates that civilians use handguns 
for self-defense between 800,000 and 2.5 million times a year. About eight 
percent of these civilians used armed self-defense to prevent a sexual 
crime, such as attempted rape. About 29 percent made use of a firearm to 
ward off some other kind of assault. About 33 percent of these defensive 
uses were to prevent burglaries or other theft in the home. About 22 
percent were against robbers. About 16 percent were against trespassers. 
(Some criminals try to commit several crimes at the same time.) 31 

Kleck's findings mean that more people defend themselves with a gun than 
the police arrest for violent crimes and burglaries.32 



Not just individuals, but also collections of individuals, that is 
communities, have a need for self-defense. Communities sometimes organize 
private volunteer security patrols to reassert social control over 
neighborhoods and to enhance their own protection.33 Indeed this way of 
retaking control of streets and neighborhoods is a reasonable response of 
city dwellers to what James Q. Wilson and George L. Kelling, Jr. identified 
in 1982 as the "broken windows" syndrome.34 Disorderly and unseemly 
behavior on streets breaks down the civilized way of life on those streets 
and makes them an attractive milieu for street criminals. But the presence 
on the streets of people (like members of citizens' patrols) who actively 
uphold public propriety and civilized consideration for others will tend to 
discourage rough and rude street conduct. Such conduct is alluring to 
street criminals. But such conduct can be dampened down by social pressure. 

Unfortunately, such volunteer groups are difficult to sustain over time. 
Part of this difficulty lies in mobility: Faced with trouble, upholders of 
middle-class values can decide to live elsewhere. They can move off mean 
streets and out of seedy neighborhoods. At the same time, it is 
difficult--given public ownership of the streets--for citizens' patrols to 
exclude the rude and obnoxious. let alone the crirninal.35 

Today wealthy suburbanites often have gated communities. There is as well 
decades of historical experience of middle-class neighborhoods that were 
and are owned and maintained as private cooperatives.36 City dwellers of 
all income-levels who are trying to control their streets and maintain 
order should be able to have institutions analogous to gated communities. 
Municipal governments should once again experiment with letting 

neighborhood associations take on--on a lease or deed basis--ownership of 
neighborhood streets.37 

Such associations could use dues or fees to hire professional watchmen to 
supplement or replace citizens' patrols and could discourage the presence 
of undesirables. A middle-class housing development in Brooklyn has, for 
example, hired private security patrols and successfully reduced crime 
rates in its development.38 Lawmakers should remove current legal 
impediments to community self-defense and private security arrangements.39 

111. CRIMINAL INVESTIGATION 

From the beginnings of the American Republic, the public viewed the role of 
the policeman as basically that of a member of a night watch: namely, to 
uphold the civic order against the principal threats to it--fire, marauding 
beasts, and rough, unseemly human conduct. The public saw detective work as 
the victim's responsibility, not a duty of the public police. The situation 
changed as professional private investigators (who had worked for victims 



on a chancy contingency-fee basis) began to seek the stability and security 
of a reliable paycheck from the government payroll. At the same time, the 
public prosecutor took over the responsibility for prosecuting thieves from 
the victimized private individual. This change was not fully accomplished 
in most parts of the United States until the twentieth century.40 

In seventeenth- and eighteenth-century America, it was financially 
attractive to undertake private efforts at apprehension and prosecution 
because the courts sentenced convicted criminals in accordance with a 
theory of punitive restitution: a thief might, for instance, be required to 
restore a stolen article and also pay treble damages to the victim. If the 
offender was insolvent, the victim could often keep him or sell his 
services as an indentured servant.41 

But by the time of the American Revolution, public prosecutors had 
generally taken over. They wanted to put fines from criminals in government 
coffers (instead of victims getting the rewards from settling criminal 
cases based on restitution), and they sought to make jobs in the public 
criminal justice system better paying and higher in status. The public 
prosecutors' success was made possible also by the increasing influence of 
continental Enlightenment-era ideas of social reform according to which the 
higglety-pigglety of private enterprise should be replaced by a design 
imposed by government officials and their intelligent advisers.42 

Despite governmental assumption of prosecutorial functions and governmental 
appropriation of fines, private investigation has continued. Today, as in 
the past, private individuals can hire private investigators to look into a 
criminal case. In the past, Pinkerton's, for example, not only guarded 
commercial and industrial properties, a major part of its business was 
supplying clients with a nationwide detective service. Pinkerton's 
frequently tracked down and apprehended criminals. But nowadays the private 
detective business is hurt by the fact that the public police department is 
giving the same service away down the street. Speedy apprehension of 
perpetrators might increase if lawmakers were to offer private individuals 
an incentive to investigate. Such an incentive could be offering private 
individuals who hire a private detective a tax credit. The private 
individual would only receive the credit if the apprehended accused is 
indicted.43 The credit would be for up to half the average cost that 
investigating the sort of crime in question costs the police.44 

IV. PLEA BARGAINING AND PROSECUTION 

All too often a plea bargain is a substitute for a criminal trial. At 
present about 90 percent of all local and state felony cases are plea 
bargained--though there are striking differences between jurisdictions.45 
In almost all cases, one can simply consider the plea bargaining process as 
equivalent to the sentencing decision.46 



Plea bargaining is a practice whereby the public prosecutor coerces the 
accused into pleading guilty to a less serious offense in order to escape 
the threat of conviction on a more serious one. Negotiations take place 
within the courtroom work group (judges, prosecutors, and defense 
attorneys) as to what the bargain will be. The practice undoubtedly leads 
to letting many guilty criminals get off with light sentences. It may also 
lead some accused but innocent persons--in some complicated cases where 
right and wrong are not obvious--to plead guilty.47 

The traditional role of the victim in a criminal trial is that of witness. 
Hence plea bargaining in its pure form serves to exclude the victim from 
the criminal proceedings altogether. 

RIGHT OF ALLOCUTION AND SUSPENSIVE VETO POWER 

Given the existing trial procedures and sentencing practices, victims 
should have a "right of allocution," as they do in many states, to address 
the court before the judge pronounces sentence. Currently, approximately 35 
states allow for direct testimony by the victim at the time of 
sentencing.48 

No state currently gives a victim a veto over plea bargains.49 But perhaps 
victims have a right to such a veto. And some judges have recognized this 
by granting victims a veto in practice (but it is a veto the judge would be 
entitled to rescind).50 

Many will find unreasonable--given America's crowded court dockets, the 
heavy caseloads of prosecutors, and the high costs of public trials--the 
suggestion that victims have a controlling veto over case disposition. Yet 
this presumption that victims should not have control of this sort is part 
of the same predisposition that leads to the rights of the victim getting 
short shrift in the existing criminal justice system.51 

Victims could at least be given a suspensive power over plea bargains, a 
power to force the prosecutor to come back to the court a second time with 
his or her proposed disposition of the case.52 

PRIVATE PROSECUTION 

More in keeping with victims' rights would be a system whereby if a public 
prosecutor proposed a plea bargain that the victim did not approve of or if 
the public prosecutor declined to prosecute altogether, the victim could 
undertake the criminal prosecution on his or her own.53 Indeed it is an 
injustice for governments to deny such a remedy to victims. If restitution 
were the primary component of sentencing, private attorneys might well take 
on criminal prosecuting work for indigent victims on a contingency fee 



basis. 

In England up until the middle of the nineteenth century, private 
prosecution of crimes was the norm, and private individuals formed 
voluntary associations to share the anticipated costs of prosecuting.54 
Some, such as Victorian-era legal historian James Fitzpatrick Stephen, 
considered private prosecution as a bulwark of constitutional liberty: 

[N]o stronger or more effectual guarantee can be provided for the 
due observance of the law of the land, by all persons under all 
circumstances, than is given by the power, conceded to everyone by 
the English system, of testing the legality of any conduct of which 
he disapproves, either on private or public grounds, by a criminal 
prosecution. Many such prosecutions, both in our days and in earlier 
times, have given a legal vent to feelings in every way entitled to 
respect, and have decided peaceably and in an authentic manner many 
questions of great constitutional importance.55 

Since the time of James Fitzjames Stephen, the professional public police 
and their lawyers have largely taken over the job of prosecuting criminals 

in England, and the English govenunent now has the statutory right to take 
over private prosecutions at any time or to quash them.56 

Whether under public or private prosecution, restitutive sentencing 
practices would tend to reduce charge-bargaining and impel 
sentence-bargaining that brought forth reparations for the victim. 

For private prosecutions to proceed in criminal cases, it will be necessary 
to make changes in legislation and to breathe new life into legal doctrines 
that have long been neglected. How far the existing state of affairs is 
from practices in England in the nineteenth century and earlier can be seen 
in a typical Connecticut court decision that ruled out private 
prosecutions: 

In all criminal cases in Connecticut, the state is the prosecutor. 
The offenses are against the state. The victim of the offense is not 
a party to the prosecution, nor does he occupy any relation to it 
other than that of a wimess, an interested witness mayhaps, but 
none the less, only a witness. 

It is not necessary for the injured party to make complaint nor is 
he required to give bond or prosecute. He is in no sense a relator. 
He cannot in any way control the prosecution and whether reluctant 
or no, he can be compelled like any other witness to appear and 
testify.57 





governmental compensation fund that does not rely for its revenues on 
contributions from reparations-paying convicts is simply another 
welfare-state benefits program.62 It cannot teach the criminal anything 
about the meanings of justice and personal responsibility. It is a form of 
debtors' relief for the criminal class. It cannot rectify the injustice 
that the criminal has done directly to the victim. 

IMPLEMENTING PUNITIVE RESTITUTION 

Richard Dagger, a proponent of punitive restitution, outlines three 
examples of ways to make a restitutive system penal as well as 
reparative:63 

*Exacting more, on a proportional scale, from the offender than he 
originally took ("It seems reasonable to assume.. .that a thief who 
is made to pay two hundred dollars to the person from whom he stole 
one hundred dollars is likely to regard this as an unpleasant 
consequence of his theft. "); 

*Making the offender do restitutive work that he or she regards as 
unpleasant and indicative of a reduced and criminal status; or 

*Supplementing restitution with punishments that are unpleasant and 
burdensome. 

Suppose then that a criminal burgled a home and stole items worth $2000 
(yielding perhaps $500 from a fence). He might be sentenced to something 
l i e  the following: 

(1) Restore the stolen items (if at all possible), or (if not) 
replace them or pay the victim their replacement cost; and 

(2) Compensate the victim for costs (probably at least, loss of 
time during trial) associated with the criminal's apprehension and trial; 
and 

(3) Compensate the law enforcement agencies for the cost of the 
c r i m i i  investigation and trial and administration of the restitution 
plan; and 

(4) Pay punitive damages or suffer punitive sanctions that 
stigmatize the criminal and compensate the victim for his or her unjust 
suffering and loss of security. 

The criminal's total obligation might easily amount to as much as $10,000 
for a crime that yielded proceeds worth only $500 to the criminal. In this 
example, the criminal's total obligation could well be less than the 



$10,000 if he or she confesses to the crime early in the process (thus 
reducing investigation and court costs), as criminals often do in Japan. 

Yet (1) if the criminal's past record did not necessitate imprisonment, (2) 
perhaps if the criminal agreed to wear an electronic monitor or posted a 
good-behavior bond or found someone who would post a bond for him or her, 
and (3) if the criminal steadily repaid the victim, then the thief (in this 
example) would be on probation (until all harm had been repaired), but 
might not go to jail at a11.64 

Thus, jail space now taken up by nonviolent criminals would be available to 
house violent ones. 

Under sentencing practices aimed at punitive restitution, wealthy people 

would not escape punishment. Wealthy people have high opportunity costs. 
When convicted of a crime, they pay costs in terms of foregone 
opportunities. These costs are essentially subjective in nature, bearing on 
the mind of each individual criminal, but they might include, for the 
wealthy for example, a huge loss in prospective future income. 65 In 
addition, when appropriate, wealthy people could be sentenced to pay back 
all or part of what they owe the victim through labor rather than with 
money. This would be a punishing loss of status.66 

Nor, under a sentencing regime of punitive restitution, should the poor be 
exempt. A study of restitution in New Zealand found that 43 percent of the 
offenders who successfully paid their restitution in full had been 
unemployed at the time of sentencing.67 

CRIMINAL ATTEMPTS 

The criminal justice system should continue to punish criminal attempts and 
endangerment.68 Crimiial attempts should be understood to be overt acts 
that threaten a victim with a clear and present danger. The criminal has, 
after all, set a criminal act in motion, even if it was inadvertently never 
completed. The criminal should be penalized in proportion to the gravity of 
the offense attempted, but somewhat less than if he or she had succeeded. 
Current statutory crimes of endangerment, such as brandishing a firearm, 
should be reformulated to constitute criminal attempts. 

RECENT RECOMMENDATIONS69 

The Final Report of President Ronald Reagan's Task Force on Victims of 
Crime issued in December 1982 called for restitution, not for the sake of 
rehabilitation of the offender as had been the fashion in the 1970s, but in 
the name of justice for the crime victim. The report recommended that the 



U.S. Congress and state legislatures enacted laws that would "require 
restitution in all cases," unless the court gave specific reasons for not - 
requiring it.70 Similarly, the report recommended that judges should order 
restitution to the victim "in all cases in which the victim has suffered a 
financial loss" or provide in the record "compelling reasons" for not doing 
SO. 

The legal profession also ratified the principle of restitution as a 
feature of justice to victims. In August 1983, the American Bar Association 
approved a set of "Guidelines for Fair Treatment of Crime Victims and 
Witnesses," which said that victims of a crime involving "economic loss, 
loss of earnings, or earning capacity" should be able to expect the person 
passing sentence to give "priority consideration" to restitution as a 
condition of probation. Yet five years later, the bar association proceeded 
to muddle matters in a set of "~uidelines Governing Restitution to Victims 
of Criminal Conduct." These new guidelines said that "it should be 
remembered that victim restitution is not the primary goal of the criminal 
process; it is only a desirable and proper component of that process." 

The bar association's 1988 declaration that restitution is not "the primary 
goal" of the criminal justice system showed that although lawmakers and 
practitioners had increasingly paid homage to restitution during the 1970s 
and 1980s, in fact no fundamental reorientation of the criminal system was 
going to take place. 

RECENT LEGISLATIVE ACTION 

During the 1970s and 1980s American legislatures passed many new laws on 
the subject. They did not need to authorize restitution, it had a long 
history in Anglo-American law. But what the legislators did that was new 
and different in the modern era was recognize that restitution was a 
requirement of justice to crime victims and not just another punitive or 
rehabilitative option. 

In October 1982, Congress passed the Victim Wimess Protection Act. This 

law authorizes restitution "to any victim of the offense . . . in addition 
to or in lieu of any other penalty authorized by law. " If the court does 
not order restitution or only orders partial restitution, the law requires 
the court to say on the record the reasons why. 

Before to the 1982 act, federal courts could only order restitution as 
a condition of probation. Thus, the new act represented a notable change in 
prescribed sentencing practices. 

At the state level, almost all legislatures enacted or amended restitution 



statutes in the years since 1977. The state legislatures were especially 
active in the four years following President Reagan's Task Force 
recommendations and enactment of the federal Victim Witness Protection Act. 

But as Susan Hillenbrand notes, "Much of this [state-level victims' rights] 
legislation recognizes a victim's right to restitution (or consideration 
[for] restitution) but is not explicit as to when or under what 
conditions. "71 

Legislatures also passed laws to make it easier to formulate court-ordered 
restitution that reflects victims' actual losses. The federal Victim 
Witness Protection Act, for example, requires that the judge receive prior 
to sentencing a victim impact statement detailing harm suffered. Almost 
every state has a similar requirement. Some states allow for written or 
oral statements by the victim on harm done. 

Some states (like Kentucky) have made it a policy to let victims consult 
with prosecutors before cases are dismissed or plea bargaining is 
completed. Other states (like Minnesota) let the victim speak to the court 
before the judge ratifies a plea bargain. 

RECENT PLACEMENT OF VICTIMS' BILLS OF RIGHTS IN STATE CONSTITUTIONS 

Because these victims' rights measures are statutory, rather than 
constitutional, victims have no remedy if officials of the criminal justice 
system ignore, neglect, or even trample on the victims' supposed rights. 
To give greater effect to victims' rights, some people are calling for 
constitutional rights for crime victims to be entrenched in state 
constitutions. This is a comparatively recent development, so how well it 
will work is not apparent. If victims' bills of rights give the victim a 
handle on the workings of the criminal justice system, their impact will be 
beneficial. 

The victims' bill of rights in Florida and Kansas talk about a victim's 
right to be present and heard during public criminal proceedings. But the 
constitutional amendments in these two states leave out all mention of a 
victim's right to restitution.72 Michigan's amendment puts restitution on 
a laundry list of other rights. The amendments in Rhode Island and 
California say that the victim has a right to obtain from the offender 
financial compensation for any injury or loss. Such provisions are clearly 
preferable to the slighting of restitution in the Florida and Kansas 
amendments. 

EXISTING RESTITUTION PROGRAMS 

While the purpose of restitution is to make the offender pay back the 
victim, this, Hillenbrand reports, is "clearly an ancillary goal" for most 



existing restitution programs.73 

Most victim assistance programs that have a restitution component focus on 
obtaining the initial restitution order. After that, they do nothing to see 
that the criminal pays. 

That offender restitution is currently enforced by officials in the 
existing criminal justice system (with no one having clear responsibility 
for the job) leaves restitution stuck in the mud. The officials get 

nothing. They have no incentive to collect money for the victim. This is 
partly why their functional ancestors deserted restitution in the Middle 
Ages. Officials in the criminal justice system have, in contrast, every 
incentive to pursue cases of drug possession in order to obtain control of 
forfeited assets. 

Clearly, we need to move to developing a legitimate market in which there 
are factors or brokers who buy claims-to-restitution and sell them like 
accounts-payable to collection agencies that will make sure the victims get 
something back. 

Victimloffender reconciliation programs have a psychotherapeutic aim of 
"reconciling" the victim and the offender. The victim's economic loss may - 
well be only one of many things that divide that victim from the offender. 
But, even if it is central to the differences between them, rectifying that 
loss is unlikely to appeal to the sort of psychiatric social worker who 
works in such a program. The victim may discover that he gets nothing 
material out of various earnest attempts at reconciliation. 

Restitution employment programs, in contrast, may yield better rewards to 
victims. However, as Hillenbrand reports: 

the rationale behind such programs is generally offender-oriented: 
rehabilitation, alternatives to more restrictive sentences, work 
experience, and strengthening of community ties. Finally, since 
probation itself is offender-oriented, it is unlikely that victim 
recovery is a primary concern of probation restitution efforts.74 

The appellate courts reinforce this rehabilitative emphasis of existing 
restitution plans--an emphasis that operates to the neglect of victim 
reparations. The appellate courts seldom find victim losses by themselves 
alone as reason enough for ordering restitution. 

When the appellate courts hand down decisions sustaining restitution 
orders they often deny "victim's rights" arguments as a basis for so 
holding. For example, when the U.S. Supreme Court ruled in 1986 that state 



restitution orders are not "debts" that can be discharged under Chapter 7 
of the Federal Bankruptcy Act, Justice Lewis Powell said: 

Although restitution does resemble a judgment "for the benefit of" 
the victim, the context in which it is imposed undermines that 
conclusion. The victim has no control over the amount of restitution 
awarded or over the decision to award restitution. Moreover, the 
decision to impose restitution generally does not turn on the 
victim's injury, but on the penal goals of the State and the 
situation of the defendant.. . .Because criminal proceedings focus on 
the State's interests in rehabilitation and punishment, rather than 
the victim's desire for compensation, we conclude that restitution 
orders ... operate "for the benefit of" the State.75 

Justice Powell's picture of existing restitution programs is no doubt an 
accurate one, but from the standpoint of justice and of the reparative aims 
of restitution his careful distinctions read like an indictment of the 
existing programs. These programs do not primarily serve the interests of 
victims, but rather the interests of the government and its administrators. 

It should come as no surprise that a 1989 American Bar Association study 
found that victims often say that existing restitution programs do an 
inadequate job of obtaining payments from offenders.76 If we look back at 
the history of the expansion of restitution since the 1970s, we can see 
that restitution's promise to crime victims has gone unfulfilled. And we 
can see why. 

Robert Elias writes: 

[Vlictims regularly clash with criminal justice's internal 

organizational politics. They symbolize official failures, and 
represent outsiders whose participation will more than likely 
interfere in official routines. Contrary to our adversarial ideals, 
criminal justice personnel usually form cooperative "work-groups, " 
which seek rapid case dispositions, usually through plea bargaining, 
free from outside participants and surprises. Personal objectives 
bolster these organizational goals, making it especially difficult 
for victims to become institutionalized into a process that already 
routinely considers crime as a victimization of society, not 
individual victims.77 

Despite the fact that approximately 35 states call for financial 
restitution by the criminal to the victim,78 restitution has never really 
been tried in the modem era in this country. The new glorious rhetoric in 
constitutions and statutes is often vague and imprecise--allowing too much 



discretion to those who would thwart the reparative aims of restitution. 
Judges may be required to give a written reason why they didn't order 
restitution, but that is not constraining enough. Shouldn't their reasons 
be good ones, perhaps ones that meet well-defined standards? Now judges 
enjoy virtually unchecked decision-making power about which victims receive 
restitution and how much. Restitution programs are all too easily bent to 
serve other ends by special interests entrenched in the criminal justice. 
Restitution has been just another entry on the menu of alternative 
sentencing schemes. We can, for example, imagine improving the rate at 
which restitution orders are fulfilled by enforcing them with greater 
vigor. But, given the way things are currently done, who would have the 
incentive to follow through and what clear directive will they be 
following? Unless pro-victim incentive structures are in place, and 
legislation, in the words of Carol Shapiro, "elevates restitution to 
primary importance in sentencing," victims will continue to be defrauded by 
victims' rights laws and constitutional amendments.79 

PRISON LABOR 

A major practical problem with getting money from the offender to the 
victim is that the offender usually has little wealth and no legitimate way 
to earn money. We can succeed in bringing restitution to the victim only if 
we enhance the legitimate opportunities for convicted offenders to work 
productively and earn money. 80 

Even if we transform sentencing practices and reorient the criminal justice 
system toward restitution, we will still need to improve the opportunities 
for prison work for criminals, who are in prison as part of their 
punishment or because of their dangerousness. Currently many federal and 
state laws restrict convict labor and hamper or ban the sale of 
convict-made goods. 

The Hawes-Cooper Act permits states to outlaw commerce in prison-made goods 
within their borders.81 The Walsh-Healy Act bars convict labor on 
government contracts worth more than $10,000.82 The Sumners-Ashurst Act 
made it a federal crime to transport prison-made goods within a state for 
private use.83 These laws are still on the books.84 Restrictive laws also 
exist in various states of the Union. 

Lately, a considerable number of exceptions were allowed--if prison 
laborers were paid the "prevailing wage" rate, if labor union officials 
were consulted, if free labor was not adversely affected, and if the goods 
were manufactured in an industry that did not have local unemployment.85 

We should pass right-to-work laws for prisoners and should legalize 
prison-based labor and prison-based industries. These restrictive laws were 
put in to establish and protect labor cartels and to prevent competition, 



they should be repealed.86 If prisoners had opportunities for work, it 
would then be reasonable to require them to work to pay restitution to 
their victims. 

CURRENT PRISON-BASED INDUSTRY 

Despite existing onerous restrictions, some service work and commercial 
production does go inside prison walls. Recently the National Institute of 
Justice commissioned a survey that listed over 70 companies that hire 
inmates in 16 states to work in manufacturing, service and light-assembly 
operations. Prisoners act as reservations clerks for Trans World Airlines 
and Best Western International hotels, sew leisure clothing, make water-bed 
mattresses, and fit electronic components together. PRIDE, a private 
corporation in Florida, operates under state auspices 46 prison industries 
from furniture-making to optical glass grinding. It had $4 million in 
profits in 1987.87 

Convicts may be in jail or they may be out on probation or parole, but they 
still have a right and a duty to earn a living and not be a burden on 
taxpayers, and they have a duty to repay their victims.88 If as a class 
prisoners are prevented by law from doing work that is remunerative, then 
such a restriction is robbing the victim and the taxpayer. 

COMMUNITY SERVICE 

Sentencing offenders to community service is a form of sentencing that has 
already in some cases displaced restitution. If community service is chosen 
by the victim as the way he wants the perpetrator to pay him back, then 
community service is consistent with restitution.89 But if judges decide to 
institute a policy of forcible social work through the sentences they 
impose on offenders, they will both undermine genuine charity and block 
achieving justice for the victim. 

In 1966, the Alameda (Calif.) County Court initiated the current wave of 
community service sentences. In cases of traffic and parking violations, 
the court was seeking an appropriate sentence for low-income women who were 
needed to take care of their families. Sentencing offenders to mandatory 
labor service imposed punishment whiie letting the offenders stay with 
their families and care for them. In a short time, the country court was 
sentencing adult men, juveniles, and individuals guilty breaking laws other 
than traffic and parking codes.90 

From these humble origins, community service has grown into what critic 
Alan Harland calls "the fastest-growing industry in the criminal justice 
system."91 In cases involving non-violent crimes, courts now routinely 
sentence offenders to work for charitable groups like the Salvation Army as 



a form of restitution to the community. 

In New Jersey, for example, the number of community service 
sentences has increased from 2,500 in 1982 to nearly 34,000 in 1991. Penal 
community-service laborers served a total of 1.7 million hours in 1991 at 
one of 5,600 locations around the state. The value of the work done by 
these laborers in New Jersey is estimated at $13 million. 

In California, with its larger population, the courts sentence 
200,000 offenders a year to work a total of eight million hours, worth $25 
million.92 

Despite the tremendous growth in community service sentencing since 
1966, it has received little critical examination. The practice has 
important consequences--consequences that often receive scant attention 
from policy analysts. 

* The criminal justice system is "picking winners, " namely, 
favored charitable groups that receive access to free or inexpensive labor. 
It is also creating a political constituency that will demand the 
continuation of community-service sentencing. Favored constituencies will 
tend to pressure the criminal justice system to treat crimes against 
individuals as crimes against society. 

* The criminal justice system is breaching the "wall of 
separation" between church and state by assigning convicts to sectarian 
religious groups like the Salvation Army and Prison Fellowship Ministries. 

* There is no evidence that community service reduces crime, 
except in the case of white-collar criminals.93 Yet, we should not forget 
that larcenous white-collar crimes such as fraud, forge~y, and embezzlement 
often have identifiable victims who deserve reparations before some 
surrogate for society obtains benefits. Furthermore, in the case of tax 
offenses, it is retrogression to a more primitive level of culture for the 
government to levy taxes in the form of mandatory labor service rather than 
in the form of money. 

* It is not self-evident that community service sentences save 
the taxpayer money. If courts use community service as a regular 
punishment, this necessitates establishing a permanent staff of government 
employees who supervise and to some extent operate the program. 

Sentencing convicts to community service is cheaper than sending them to 
prison if you assume that they would have gone to prison for the time 
involved. But many offenders doing community service time would have never 
gone to prison at all, so costs have to be compared to other sorts of 



alternative sentencing. More often, offenders are doing community service 
as a condition of probation after imprisonment. Since the penalty for not 
fulfilling the service term is jail, people are sent back to prison (thus 
adding to prison costs) who would otherwise simply be free on probation.94 

* Deeds that are inspired by a desire to serve others are 
qualitatively different from penal servitude. To call both community 
service is to invite a destructive confusion of realms.95 

Leaders in charitable groups who are skilled in inspiring volunteers will 
be required to become monitors and overseers of work gangs. Those who 
volunteer for community service out of noble motives may well be insulted 
that courts are condemning people to do the exact same work as a 
punishment. Such a policy on the part of the criminal justice system will 
corrupt the morale of charitable work.96 

* Most importantly, community service sentencing undermines 
individual restitution.97 When a court sentences ice-skater Tonya Harding 
to 500 hours of community service, what is the recompense to Nancy 
Kerrigan, who is after all the injured party?98 

CLEMENCY & THE PARDONING POWER 

We need to take another look at clemency decisions and the message they 
convey about the criminal and the victim. 

The essence of the problem is before us, if we look without mystification 
at the difference between the everyday meaning of clemency and the special 
technical meaning of executive clemency. 

The leading philosophical work on the subject of pardons says that an act 
of clemency in its everyday sense takes place "whenever someone gives up a 
moral or legal claim against another. "99 Obvious examples would be a victim 
of crime who forgives a criminal entirely or in part, or an accident victim 
who declines to collect some or all of the damages owed him or her by the 
person who caused the accident. 

The same work says that executive clemency is an act by a government 
executive "that removes some or all of the actual or possible punitive 
consequences of a criminal conviction. It ensures that the person on whom 
it is bestowed will not suffer all the punishment the law usually inflicts 
for the crime committed." 100 An obvious example would be a U.S. President 
or a governor of an American state who uses a prerogative of his or her 
office to relieve a convicted criminal of some or all of his or her 



Notice how in the act of executive clemency, the victim disappears from 
consideration. The focus is entirely on the offender. 

The prerogative of pardoning has its roots in royal claims of sovereign 
power. Monarchs used the pardon as a way of consolidating royal control 
over the criminal justice system, as a way of protecting corrupt or 
malfeasant favorites, as a way to entice a bribe prior to granting the 
favor of the king's or queen's mercy, and to perfect justice in cases of 
injustice that came to the monarch's attention. 

In the aftermath of the American Revolution, anything that smelled 
monarchical was suspect, including the pardoning power. In 
postrevolutionary state constitutions, governors in some states lost this 
prerogative to legislatures, had the pardoning prerogative restricted, or 
had to share the prerogative with legislatures or councils. 101 

Since the government runs the criminal justice system as we know it in 
America today and since we use the division of powers as a check and 
balance on tyranny, it makes sense to have a pardoning power outside of the 
trial and sentencing procedures. 

But we should re-examine whether it belongs in the executive. The 
legislature would have to deliberate before it could grant a pardon. Such a 
process of public deliberation would likely require justifying argument. It 
might encourage more of an emphasis on justice. The bare prerogative of the 
executive to pardon seems to offer little incentive to weigh the claims of 
justice fully. 102 

Finally, we need to look seriously at bringing the victim into the 
pardoning process. Perhaps the victim should be able to temporarily suspend 
a grant of a pardon and force a reconsideration by the executive or the 
legislature. This might head off some ill-conceived or undeserved pardons. 

On the other hand, victims ought to possess an independent pardoning power 
of their own. Victims ought to be able to engage in acts of mercy or be 
able to negotiate a material restitution plan that would be an attractive 
alternative for a criminal facing punitive imprisonment. 103 

VI. POST-CORRECTIONS 

LOCATION OF RELEASED AND ESCAPED CONVICTS 

Prison managers should have a positive duty (enforced by severe penalties) 
to inform victims of violent crimes upon the release or escape of any 
convict who has injured them. Understandably, many victims of violent 
crimes are afraid that the criminal who injured them before may come back 
to do it again or that he may try to harm them for testifying against him. 



Telling victims about release plans or escapes provides victims with a 
chance to take further precautions. 

MONITORING 

Electronic monitoring has emerged as a technically innovative means of 
protecting someone's home or office against a harasser. A transmitter can 
be fastened to the ankle of an offender. A receiver is placed in the 
premises to be protected. If the offender comes within a set distance of 
the premises, the receiver sets off an alarm that notifies both the police 
and those on the premises. Such monitoring can be and has been used as part 
of probation or parole. But it could be used as well as a condition 
participating in an extramural restitution program. 

An alternative (or supplement) to electronic monitoring, since monitors can 
sometimes be disabled or taken off without alerting the police, would 
requiring harassing offenders to post bonds as conditions of either 

probation, parole, or participation in an extramural restitution program. 

VII. A CASE STUDY OF OFFENDER RESTITUTION: POSTWAR JAPAN104 

REPENTANCE AND ABSOLUTION 

Around the world and in the United States, there are many half-hearted 
experiments with restitution. But the criminal justice system in postwar 
Japan is a good example of a system in which restitution is taken 
seriously--and it works. 

Furthermore, what has succeeded in Japan might well succeed in America. 105 
Although Japan has a unique culture, the features of Japanese culture that 
encourage the success of restitution (an emphasis on acknowledging guilt, 
repenting, and seeking absolution) are present in the Judeo-Christian 
tradition and in other cultural and ethical-religious traditions found in 
the United States. 106 In addition, postwar Japan's formal legal procedures 
include constitutional protections for the accused--protections that follow 
in large measure the example of American protections. 107 

John Owen Haley, an academic specialist on Japanese law, describes the 
underlying theme of postwar Japan's criminal justice system, as follows: "A 
pattern of confession, repentance, and absolution dominates each stage of 
law enforcement in Japan. "108 The overwhelming majority of persons accused 
of criminal offenses admit their guilt, show repentance, seek and bargain 
for a pardon from their victims, and ask for mercy from the civic 
authorities. In response, the self-confessed offenders receive punishment 
that is lenient as compared to penalties in other industrial countries. 



DISPOSITION OF CRIMINAL CASES 

Japanese law-enforcement data give a quantitative picture of what happens. 
In 1978, for instance, Japanese police cleared 599,302 cases out of 
1,136,448 known offenses. In the process, the police named 231,403 
offenders who could be prosecuted. Yet out of this total, the police 
referred a mere 168,646 to public prosecutors. The police released without 
additional criminal proceedings 62,727 offenders (21.12 percent). They can 
do this under the Japanese criminal code, which gives the police the 
latitude to close simple cases on their own. Likewise public prosecutors 
usually let the overwhelming majority of cases be settled in no-contest 
summary proceedings that are based on documentary evidence and in which the 
maximum penalty is a fine. Japanese prosecutors customarily suspend 
prosecution in the cases that remain. For instance, in 1983 Japanese 
public prosecutors had a total caseload of 4,486,238 cases, of whom 
2,717,488 of the accused could have been prosecuted and were not juveniles. 
Of these, they settled 2,33 1,072 (85.8 percent) in summary proceedings and 
prosecuted a mere 140,205 (5.1 percent) in ordinary criminal trials. They 
suspended prosecution in 240,211 cases (9 percent of all prosecutable cases 
in which the accused were adults). 109 

Prosecutors use summary proceedings or suspend prosecution much less often 
for serious offenses. For serious offences (such as murder, fraud, and 
extortion), for which a fine is not a statutory option, prosecutors may not 
use summary proceedings. In 1983, they did suspend prosecution in 2.4 
percent of prosecutable murder cases, 32 percent of prosecutable fraud 
cases, and 28 percent of prosecutable extortion cases. 110 

Prosecutions almost always result in convictions. Conviction rates in 
Japan run consistently near 99.5 percent. Yet few offenders are subject to 
government-imposed penalties of more than a small fine or short prison 
sentence (usually less than a one-year term). 11 1 

ROLE OF VICTIM 

When police, prosecutors, and judges in Japan decide how to handle 
offenders, they weigh such matters as the seriousness of the offense, the 

circumstances attending the crime, and the age and previous record of the 
offender. Such considerations are common in criminal iustice systems. But 
in Japan, law-enforcement and court officials give important weight to 
matters that are neglected in other industrial and commercial societies: - 
the offender's willingness to confess guilt, show penitence, and repay the 
harm to the victim and, as well, the victim's willingness to forgive. 

Customarily, the accused not only admits guilt to the authorities, but 



through his or her friends and family also tries to get the victim to write 
a letter to the prosecutor or judge stating that restitution has been paid 
and that further punishment is unnecessary. 112 

In this way, the victim plays a part in the criminal justice process. The 
victim usually obtains restitution and has an advisory role (but not 
decisive control) when officials determine whether to refer for 
prosecution, to prosecute, or to sentence the accused. 

CONFESSION 

Because confession is an important component in rectification and 
rehabilitation in Japanese society, police and prosecutors doubtless 
extract confessions by force sometimes. But the Japanese criminal justice 
system is not morally corrupted by overreliance on confessions, as the 
medieval European system of torture was. 

Japanese courts cannot convict someone on the basis of a confession alone. 
Japan does not have a guilty plea of the sort found in the United States 
and other countries that follow the English common law tradition. Every 
criminal case, including ones using summary proceedings, must go through a 
hearing on the evidence to ascertain whether a crime was in fact committed 
and to judge the guilt of the person accused. 113 Indeed when the accused 
has confessed, the burden of proof remains on the prosecution to show that 
the confession was made freely, and the prosecution must provide 
corroborative evidence. 114 Furthermore, the trial judge has a positive duty 
to sift and evaluate evidence and, as the finder of fact, to stand behind 
the verdict and therefore to stand behind the truth of a confession by the 
accused. 1 15 

Also countering social pressures for a confession at any cost is the desire 
of law-enforcement and judicial officials to have a confession that is 
sincere and remorse that is genuine. 116 The rectification of crime. - 
leniency of punishment, and rehabilitation of criminals in Japan have a 
moral basis that would be undermined by false confessions. 

Honest, uncoerced confession and genuine remorse put the criminal on the 
path of rehabilitation and provide a moral motivation for restitution. 
Restitution and future good behavior are discernible evidence of 
rehabilitation. The criminal's likelv rehabilitation and restitutive effort 
justify punishing leniently. This integrated, balanced system of criminal 
justice will not work if false confessions are extracted from the accused. 

SUCCESSFUL RECORD OF CRIME CONTROL 

Japan's record of crime control is clear. The number of offenses and 
offenders are markedly lower in all categories than they are in any other 



industrial country. Japan's success in reducing crime in an already 
comparatively low-crime society is also clear. Among the major industrial 
countries, only in Japan have crime rates for non-traffic offenses dropped 
continuously since World War 11.117 To achieve such different results, the 
Japanese must also be doing something different. Japanese society's 
emphasis on sincere confession and restitution may well be that 
something. 1 18 

The emphasis on sincere confession and restitution in Japan may also 
discourage recidivism. According to a 1968 study by Japan's Ministry of 
Justice, only 13.4 percent of those whose prosecutions for non-traffic 

offences were suspended in 1946 committed another crime by February 
1967.119 

Criminals all too often try to relieve their moral and psychological guilt 
for their crimes by portraying themselves in the forum of their own 
consciences as victims of society who are not responsible for their deeds. 
But the process of confession aid restitution found in Japan discourages 
such self-indulgent self-forgiveness and develops honest attitudes and 
habits of right conduct. s he institutions of ~ a ~ k ' s  criminal justice 
system reinforce these attitudes and patterns of conduct by punishing in 
moderation only when criminals show remorse and pay restitution. 120 

The emphasis on restitution and pardon by the victim in the Japanese 
approach tends to satisfy the victim's desire that justice be done. After 
the criminal's contrition and on top of the restitution the criminal agrees 
to, the authorities usually impose only a small additional punishment. That 
punishment is probably enough to make crime unattractive (in terms of its 
costs and benefits) and to satisfy the natural desire of victims for 
retribution. In Japan, in order to obtain a pardon from the victim, the 
criminal has usually bargained (through intermediaries) with the victim to 
establish an acceptable level of restitution. Therefore, both the criminal 
and the victim tend to view the restitution as reasonable and any 
supplemental court-imposed small fme or short prison term as 
acceptable. 121 

ACTIVITIES OF SOCIETY AND OF GOVERNMENT 

Could something like the Japanese criminal justice system work in the 
United States? It could. But current trends in the United States point in 
the opposite direction. 

In Japan, society runs largely on its own; government officials do not 
figure importantly in making things work. Norms are mostly enforced through 
social pressure in the family, school, workplace, and local neighborhood. 



Face-to-face communities enforce conformity to "doing the right thing. " 
These communities strive to curb criminal violence and to correct its 
practitioners. 

Of course, when a society encourages conformity in not commiting crimes 
against others, it may also encourage conformity in other areas. Such 
peaceful traits as individuality, creativity, and eccentricity may well be 
legal in a conformist society, but they may also sometimes be frowned upon. 

At the same time, having a society that encourages anti-crime conformity 
can keep the government small, keep the level of forcible coercion by 
officials low, and allow society with its families, voluntary institutions, 
businesses, and religious bodies to flourish. Thus, even though people with 
creative talents may pay psychological costs in overcoming social pressure 
in such a society, they can do so, making use of political freedom and 
private institutions. 

In Japan, it is mostly society rather than government that is in charge of 
crime control. As John Owen Haley writes: 

Inasmuch as the efficacy of legal norms ultimately rests with those who 
control their enforcement, by depending upon informal social mechanisms 
for crime control, the Japanese state has in effect abandoned the most 
coercive of all legitimate instruments of state control. In - 
contemporary Japan these powers thus reside with the society at large 
and its constituent, lesser communities of family, finn, and friends. 

In effect, state institutional incapacity and the successful emphasis 
on reintegration of repentant offenders into society and corollary 
reliance on informal social means of crime control have reinforced the 
capacity of social groups to exercise coercive controls usually 
reserved in the West as an exclusive prerogative of the state. The 

consequence [in Japan] is a weaker state and stronger, more autonomous 
and cohesive society. 122 

In contrast, in the United States, it is currently government (and 
increasingly the national government) rather than society that is in charge 
of crime control. The U.S. criminal justice system treats the criminal as 
if he or she has committed a crime against the government. Whereas in 
reality, the criminal has committed a crime against a victim. While 
political figures and public officials in the United States bow in 
obeisance to restitution, in practice they neglect restitution and shunt it 
aside. Likewise while penitence and absolution are part of religious and 
cultural traditions in America, political figures and public officials have 
usually stressed governmental non-reparative penalties. Such policies have 



blocked the development of institutions that could provide absolution to 
criminals through their efforts to provide restitution to their victims. 

VIII. CONCLUSION 

RESTORING BALANCE TO THE SCALES OF JUSTICE 

This essay has looked briefly at how frequently crimes occur and how many 
Americans are likely to become crime victims. The criminal justice system 
is out of balance. The consequences are unacceptable. 

Yet the criminal justice system is also out of balance in a way that is not 
described by numbers. But it is this more fundamental imbalance that drives 
the appalling numbers with which we are all too familiar. 

In 1968, in an influential article on punishment, Herbert Morris properly 
emphasized both the unjust enrichment that the criminal enjoys from his or 
her criminality and the balance that needs to be maintained in criminal 
justice: 

A person who violates the rules has something others have--the 
benefits of the system [of mutual noninterference with others' 
rights]--but by renouncing what others have assumed, the burdens of 
self-restraint, he has acquired an unfair advantage. Matters are not 
even until this advantage is in some way erased.. . . Justice--that is 
punishing such individuals--restores the equilibrium of benefits and 
burdens. 123 

PROBLEM OF INCENTIVES 

At the same time that we look to offender restitution to bring a stronger 
sense of justice back into the criminal justice system, we have to be alert 
to the incentives that encourage people in the criminal justice system to 
act in various ways. 

Consider the case of traffic congestion. Policy analysts have long known 
that toll roads with higher prices at rush hours (peak-load pricing) would 
cure many traffic congestion problems. 124 Why don't we see toll roads with 
this kind of pricing structure everywhere? 

The public authorities in effect own the highways. But they don't have the 
incentive to make the optimal use of highways that private owners would. 

We may well discover that criminal-justice authorities are likewise 
delinquent, in this case in making sure that the victim of crime gets his 
or her due. If so, the proper course is fuller privatization until 



incentives to recompense the victim are effectively brought to bear on the 
criminal. As Robert Elias writes: "Reforming the criminal process to 
promote victim interests may depend not merely on invoking victim rights or 
sensitizing officials to victim needs, but rather on addressing entrenched 
official incentives and even American criminal justice's purposes in the 
first place. " 125 
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